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T H E  C O U N C I L

REPORT OF THE LEGAL AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS DIVISION

RICHARD M. WEINBERG, DIRECTOR AND GENERAL COUNSEL

COMMITTEE ON STATE AND FEDERAL LEGISLATION
MAYOR'S MESSAGE 1185
By: Mayor

S. 3761-A
By: Rules 

A. 8865 
By: Rules

TITLE:
AN ACT in relation to authorizing the city of New York to lease certain parkland, commonly known as Steeplechase Park, with improvements thereon, in the borough of Brooklyn to Brooklyn Baseball Company, LLC or its successors or assignees (BBC) in connection with the construction, operation and maintenance of a stadium, related facilities, and concession facilities for use as the home stadium of a professional minor league baseball team and for other uses.

BACKGROUND:

This legislation authorizes the City of New York to enter into a lease, for a term not to exceed thirty years, with the Brooklyn Baseball Company for parkland in Brooklyn known as Steeplechase Park.  The authorization to enter the lease is subject to the requirements that: (1) any lease entered into by the City will not in any way limit public access to the Riegelmann Boardwalk, Coney Island Beach, Steeplechase Pier or the walkways that connect Surf Avenue to Riegelmann Boardwalk and Coney Island Beach; (2) public access to these walkways remain free of charge and accessible to both stadium and non-stadium visitors during stadium events; and (3) the existing parking area, or any replacement parking area built by the City be available to both stadium and non-stadium visitors during stadium events.  This legislation also requires that the City dedicate an amount equal to the fair market of the lease for the dedication of additional parklands of equal or greater fair market value and/or for capital improvements to existing parks and recreational facilities   

There is currently a minor league baseball stadium under construction in Steeplechase Park.  The stadium is scheduled to be completed by the beginning of the 2001 baseball season.  The stadium will be the home of a minor league team affiliated with the New York Mets. According to the Mayor's Memorandum in Support, the stadium represents a significant investment by the City in the revitalization of Coney Island.  The City is planning on making several ancillary improvements in and around the stadium such as: the construction of new walkways from Steeplechase Park to the Riegelmann Boardwalk; the development of a little league baseball field and playground located between the stadium and the Boardwalk; and the development of certain commercial space on the Surf Avenue side of the stadium for retail or restaurant uses that are appropriate for parkland.     

FISCAL IMPLICATIONS:
See Council Finance Division fiscal impact statement.

EFFECTIVE DATE:

Immediately.

